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In memory of . . .

COAA member Tony J. Beugelsdijk passed away on August 23, 2009, at the
age of 59. He is greatly missed.

Some years ago on a visit to Waldkirch, Germany, Tony fell in love with the
sounds of the mechanical organs he heard there, perhaps reminding him of the street
organs he heard in his childhood growing up in Holland.

The Waldkirch experience prompted him to launch a search on the internet
regarding all things relating to mechanical musical instruments.  One of his discov-
eries was COAA which he and Mary joined over three years ago.  As members of
COAA, Tony and Mary were a fun part of the 2008 Bumbling Bruder Tour.

Tony was a scientist at the Los Alamos National Laboratory where he built the
laboratory's robotics and automation program, leading a group of more than 30 sci-
entists and engineers. He was not only interested in current automation principles but was fascinated by the early forms of auto-
matic controls. This prompted him to order the Stanoszek plans and begin building a reproduction of a Wurlitzer 105. 

Tony was a master craftsman as reflected in the quality of his 105.  It is much better quality than an original Wurlitzer.  Tony
was so interested in doing it right that he built all the Wurlitzer unit valves from scratch, and being the engineer that he was, he
built a unit valve test rig to assure all the valves were working perfectly.  

He delighted in sharing his progress with school children who were amazed when they saw how these early mechanical music
instruments were made.  Most of them had never even seen an instrument of this type.  Tony had completed about 3/4 of the 105
project before his passing.

It was always evident that Mary, his wife, was the joy of his life. Tony's love of life, people and learning was ever constant in
his daily walk.

John Iles

From the Membership Chairman:
COAA membership status for calendar year 2009, which ended June 30, 09

* COAA started 2009 with 429 members.
* We finished 2009 with 466 members, a gain of 37 (8.6%) new members
*  At present we have 454** paid members.

**Because of the great effort of our current members to recruit new members, COAA continues to grow.
Dan Danko
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